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THE FRANKLIN COUNTY BOARD OF ELECTIONS

- - -

In Re: :

Regular Meeting : 

January 2, 2024 

Before Chairman Douglas J. Preisse, 
Director Antone White, Deputy Director, David 
Payne, Board Members Michael Sexton, Kim Marinello, 
and Meredith Freedhoff, on Friday, on Tuesday, 
January 2, 2024, commencing at approximately 
3:00 p.m. and concluding at approximately 4:00 p.m.  

- - -
ALSO PRESENT:

Erin Gibbons
Jeanine Hummer, First Assistant/Chief Counsel
Sabrina Davis (spoke during meeting)
Jeffrey Mackey (spoke during meeting)
Michelle Rattan (spoke during meeting)

Audience 

Higgins & Associates
Court Reporting - Legal Video - Videoconference

4889 Sinclair Road, Suite 102 
Columbus, Ohio 43229

*614.985.DEPO (3376) *888.244.1211
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I N D E X

- - -
E X H I B I T S

EXHIBITS        

Exhibit A -
Candidates Recommended for Certification
for the March 19, 2024 Primary Election 

Exhibit B -
Candidates Not Recommended for Certification
for the March 19, 2024 Primary Election 

Exhibit C -
Questions and Issues Recommended for
Certification March 19, 2024 Primary Election
 
Exhibit D -
Local Options Recommended for Certification
March 19, 2024 Primary Election 

Exhibit E -
Board of Elections Full-Time Employees 
Retro to December 18, 2023 

- - -
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P R O C E E D I N G S

- - -

DEPUTY DIRECTOR PAYNE:  Well, happy 

new year.  Looks like we have a quorum, but I will 

go ahead and take roll.

Kim Marinello.

MEMBER MARINELLO:  Here.

DEPUTY DIRECTOR PAYNE:  Mike Sexton

MEMBER SEXTON:  Here.  

DEPUTY DIRECTOR PAYNE:  Doug 

Preisse. 

CHAIRMAN PREISSE:  Here.

DEPUTY DIRECTOR PAYNE:  And Meredith 

Freedhoff.

MEMBER FREEDHOFF:  Here. 

DEPUTY DIRECTOR PAYNE:  We have a 

quorum.  

The first item to agenda is the 

approval of minutes for the November 27th, 

December 4th and December 8th meetings of the 

Franklin County Board of Elections, and I believe 

Erin sent out all of the minutes for your perusal.  

MEMBER SEXTON:  Mr. Chairman, I move 

that the board approve the minutes of the 
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November 27th, December 4th and December 8th 

meeting of the Franklin County Board of Elections 

as submitted. 

CHAIRMAN PREISSE:  Second to motion.  

Doug Preisse, second.

DEPUTY DIRECTOR PAYNE:  It's been 

properly moved and seconded.  All those in favor of 

the motion, signify by saying aye.  

(Vote taken.)

DEPUTY DIRECTOR PAYNE:  All opposed, 

same sign.  

(No response.)

DEPUTY DIRECTOR PAYNE:  Motion 

carries.  

The next item on the agenda, we have 

a couple voter challenges, and I will call on Erin 

Gibbons.  Our manager and supervisor of the voter 

services area are both out today, so Erin's going 

to take the lead on those, and I believe we have 

both of the folks that filed the challenges here 

with us today, both Sabrina and Michelle, so we'll 

call on them as soon as Erin gives her report.  

Thank you.

MS. GIBBONS:  Good afternoon, board 
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members.  For some background and for your first 

voter challenge, Ms. Sabrina Davis, the challenger, 

registered to vote at 2733 Yorkciff Road on 

February 22nd, 2001. 

CHAIRMAN PREISSE:  Hang on a second.  

Okay.  Go ahead.  I was looking at the other 

address.  Go ahead, please.  

MS. GIBBONS:  She's been registered 

at that address and has voted regularly since that 

time.  Mr. Stoney Davis, the challenged voter, 

originally registered through a Black Fork paper 

registration form on September 20th, 2023.  Black 

Fork Strategies is an advocacy group that registers 

voters through paid canvassers throughout Ohio and 

Franklin County in particular.  The quality and 

validity of the registrations we received from this 

group tends to be inconsistent and not always 

accurate in terms of the voter information provided 

on forms.  

The identifying information provided 

by Mr. Davis on the registration did not match with 

DMV records, so his record was changed to inactive 

for BMV mismatch on October 27th, 2023.  Mr. Davis 

did not vote in the November 7th, 2023 general 
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election and we have not received any follow-up to 

the SOS Form 10-D confirmation notice that we 

sent Mr. Davis in order to resolve the discrepancy 

with the BMV.  The voter services department 

recommends that the board approve the challenge 

from Ms. Sabrina Davis. 

DEPUTY DIRECTOR PAYNE:  May I make 

a -- on here, I believe it says Stoney Davis at 

2722 Yorkcliff Road.  Is that my -- I typed these 

up.  Did I make an error?  Should it be that he was 

registered at 2733?  

MS. GIBBONS:  It's 3733 Yorkcliff 

Road. 

CHAIRMAN PREISSE:  Yeah.  That's the 

point I was sort of inquiring about a moment ago.  

I -- 

DEPUTY DIRECTOR PAYNE:  My error. 

CHAIRMAN PREISSE:  Okay.  Same 

address.  

MS. HUMMER:  I just want to make 

sure.  In what manner did we attempt to notify 

Stoney Davis?  Was there anything other than 

sending a card?  

MS. GIBBONS:  We sent out a 
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certified letter to his registration address and we 

posted notice in the Daily Reporter. 

CHAIRMAN PREISSE:  Questions of the 

board?  

MEMBER SEXTON:  So Mr. Davis hasn't 

had any activity with the Board of Elections since 

this October 27th, 2023?  

MS. GIBBONS:  No. 

CHAIRMAN PREISSE:  And here we have 

his registration form, 2733 Yorkcliff Road.  

MS. GIBBONS:  I believe Ms. Sabrina 

Davis may be here, be present as well.

MEMBER FREEDHOFF:  If she is here, 

are we going to hear from her?  

DEPUTY DIRECTOR PAYNE:  If you'd 

like to.

MEMBER FREEDHOFF:  Good afternoon.  

CHAIRMAN PREISSE:  I think that we 

wish to swear you in. 

(Ms. Davis placed under oath.)

MS. DAVIS:  My name is Sabrina Davis 

and I've lived at 2733 Yorkcliff Road since -- my 

daughter's -- '96, 1996.  She's 26 now and I have a 

daughter that's 34.  Both of them -- I'm from 
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Los Angeles, born and raised, moved here, purchased 

this home years ago.  The girls have grown, 

graduated from college, just moved out, and 

I'm -- I tend to watch everything.  I'm an empty 

nester with a dog, so my job is to just keep 

managing the fort until I decide to sell and move.  

But anyway, here is the registration 

that came to my home.  And my mailman, he's a 

regular guy all the time, he knocked on the door.  

Here's my name with mine and he had them both 

together.  I said, oh, and I signed the Board of 

Elections.  When I pulled them apart, Stoney, I 

didn't even open up here 'cause no Stoney lives 

there.  Ironically, we have the same last name, and 

Tirza Rhoden, Norma Rhoden, which they carry their 

father's last name, and myself have lived there the 

whole time I purchased that home.  

So I have -- when it was mailing 

time, those dates were accurate that the young lady 

said.  Some things came in my home and I'm like 

only thing that comes is mines, Tirza'a and Norma's 

every year 'cause you know our kids move and they 

never really detached their address even though one 

lives in Houston and one lives in Atlanta.  So I go 
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what is this Stoney Davis stuff?  And since we live 

in a world that's so kind of crazy, you never know 

what's going on, I just called.  I'm 63 years old 

as of yesterday, my birthday.

MEMBER FREEDHOFF:  Happy birthday.

MS. DAVIS:  Thank you.  And I called 

and got a nice person on the phone.  They sent me a 

letter and I sent the letter back along with 

another piece of mail for Stoney Davis all in one 

envelope.  Then I get this and I go -- 'cause I 

still work and I'm like, oh, my God.  I looked at 

the schedule, I was off, so that's why I decided, 

sure, I need to come and clear my home 'cause, 

honestly, I believe I'm going to be selling my home 

after all these years and moving to Houston near my 

children.  Yes, I think that's a great idea.  

So anyway, that's why I'm here.  And 

no Stoney Davis lives there, never have, and that's 

why I'm here to clear myself because when I do sell 

my home, I don't want them down there saying, well, 

ma'am, we see -- I know it wouldn't go that far, 

but we don't know what kind of world we live in 

today, so I took the time to come and just say I'm 

Sabrina Davis.  I brought a ton of bills with my 
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name on it and I don't know who Stoney Davis is, 

and you're absolutely right, and I thought about 

the same thing.  

When I was voting, I even saw his 

name on the registration with my address and I 

immediately asked the guy that was walking around 

what should I do because I had all the papers, and 

he told me exactly what to do.  Shortly, there 

comes that letter, I responded, and here I am here 

now.  

But I always -- when you go places 

around voting time, are you registered to vote, are 

you registered to vote and you see that all the 

time and they sign you up, and then before you know 

it, it's your address is on there and I couldn't 

figure it out.  I said don't they monitor that 

somehow?  But, you know, anyway, I appreciate you 

guys' time, the board.  I appreciate your guys' 

time. 

CHAIRMAN PREISSE:  Well, we 

appreciate your time and appearance.  

MS. DAVIS:  Did you need this for 

Stoney in case he appears somewhere (indicating)?  

CHAIRMAN PREISSE:  I'm going to let 
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the staff answer that in a moment.

MS. GIBBONS:  Yeah.  We have to keep 

it.  

MS. DAVIS:  Absolutely.  This is 

mine (indicating). 

CHAIRMAN PREISSE:  Any questions 

from the board or comments questions?  

MS. DAVIS:  I kind of narrowed it 

all down.  Very serious. 

CHAIRMAN PREISSE:  Well, coming from 

LA, that acting experience, you got it down.

MS. DAVIS:  You know, it's so funny.  

I moved here -- I don't want to take you guys' 

time.  Thirty years ago, I met a young man in 

Los Angeles from Columbus that bragged about the 

city.  Hey, it's good for housing, schools and 

neighborhoods.  I mean, he really pumped it up and 

he was in the service out there, and I said and we 

were getting -- having our little thing going on 

and LA's always been good to me and I said, oh, why 

not.  And then I come out here and I go it's much 

cheaper.  And twice I started to sell my home to go 

back to be near my family, but since then, a lot of 

my immediate family has passed, so it's no going 
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back to Los Angeles, but the girls have moved onto 

Houston and Atlanta.  And the one that's in 

Atlanta, which is like a mini LA, is moving to 

Houston.  Ironically, my mother and father were 

born in Texas, so it's a full circle here.  

CHAIRMAN PREISSE:  Well, thank you 

for being here and for the -- 

MS. DAVIS:  Thank you for your time. 

CHAIRMAN PREISSE:  -- and Chamber of 

Commerce.  This is public record.  Don't be 

surprised if you get on TV.  

MS. DAVIS:  It's so funny because I 

always thought that people move there from other 

places, before you know it, what happened to Jack?  

LA's too much for the man.  He couldn't make it, 

and that's usually what happens.  You get out there 

at an earlier age and you're just sticker shock on 

everything, but when I came here, I was sticker 

shocked, and this is actually my first -- my second 

home I've purchased here and in you guys' wonderful 

city. 

CHAIRMAN PREISSE:  Thank you.  

MS. DAVIS:  I'm going to head on 

out, if it's okay.  Mama got to go shopping. 
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CHAIRMAN PREISSE:  Yes.  All right.  

MS. DAVIS:  Thank you and God bless 

you have.  Happy New Year's to everyone.

MEMBER FREEDHOFF:  Well, I move that 

the board approve the challenge of right to vote 

filed by Sabrina Davis of 2733 York Cliff Road, 

Columbus, against Stoney Davis of 2733 York Cliff 

Road, Columbus, and order that Stoney Davis' 

registration be removed from the Franklin County 

Board of Elections voter file.

MEMBER SEXTON:  Michael Sexton, I'll 

second. 

DEPUTY DIRECTOR PAYNE:  It's been 

properly moved and seconded.  All those in favor of 

the motion, signify by saying aye.

(Vote taken.)

DEPUTY DIRECTOR PAYNE:  All opposed, 

same sign.  

(No response.)

DEPUTY DIRECTOR PAYNE:  Motion 

carries.  

We have a similar voter challenge 

and I'll turn it over to Erin Gibbons.  

MS. GIBBONS:  Hello, everyone.  In 
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this case, the challenger, Michelle Rattan, is 

currently registered to vote at 5336 Norton Road 

and has been registered at that address since 

September 4th of 2014.  She is a regular voter and 

Mr. Gabriel Jaszcz has the -- the challenged voter 

originally registered to vote in Franklin County in 

1996.  He registered at 5336 Norton Road on 

February 7th of 2018.  The last time Mr. Jaszcz 

voted was in November of 2012 for the general 

election at the early vote center.  He has had no 

voter activity in recent years that would indicate 

that he still lives at this address.  Voter 

services recommends that the board uphold the 

challenge from Ms. Rattan.  

Any questions?  I believe Michelle 

is here. 

CHAIRMAN PREISSE:  Just a second.  I 

want to read this, please.  This is the Gabriel 

registration form.  So is it "Mitchell" or 

"Michelle"?  

MS. RATTAN:  "Michelle." 

CHAIRMAN PREISSE:  "Michelle."  

Would you like to address the board?

MS. RATTAN:  If you would like. 
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CHAIRMAN PREISSE:  Sure.  Why not.  

And since you've made the trouble to come here and 

we appreciate that, please do.  

(Ms. Rattan placed under oath.)

CHAIRMAN PREISSE:  Yes.  Please tell 

us your story.  

MS. RATTAN:  My husband and I 

purchased the time at 5336 Norton Road July of 

2014.  We have lived there, we are living there.  

We're not moving.  No one else is there.  I'm 

sorry.  My mom lives with us now, but I have 

Gabriel's certified letter also.  I was told to 

bring documents to show my residency.  Do I need to 

show those to anyone?  Who do I give them to?  

MS. HUMMER:  Hand them to David.  

MS. RATTAN:  I also brought my title 

'cause I don't know what shows residency.  

DEPUTY DIRECTOR PAYNE:  Okay.  

CHAIRMAN PREISSE:  That's your 

title.  We don't want to keep that.  

MS. RATTAN:  And I can't let you 

keep my electric bill either because we just got it 

and we haven't paid it yet.

MS. HUMMER:  We'll just have the 
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record -- 

MS. RATTAN:  I thought if you need 

it, you can have a copy of it, sir.

MS. HUMMER:  We'll have the record 

reflect that the board reviewed those records and 

identified correctly.  

MS. RATTAN:  There's a whole bunch 

in there, ma'am.  Just pull them out to see what 

you need to see. 

CHAIRMAN PREISSE:  And it's in our 

notes that -- 

MS. RATTAN:  So we started receiving 

letters to Mr. Gabriel -- and I apologize, I can't 

pronounce his last name -- for him to do the 

absentee ballots, so on and so forth. 

CHAIRMAN PREISSE:  You purchased 

your home in 2014?  

MS. RATTAN:  Yes, sir. 

CHAIRMAN PREISSE:  Do you know who 

owned the house before you?  

MS. RATTAN:  It was Gabriel and his 

wife. 

CHAIRMAN PREISSE:  Here we have in 

the staff notes that the last time he voted was 
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November of 2012, no voter activity since.  

MS. RATTAN:  So while I was voting 

the last time, I noticed on the -- is it a list of 

people that are allowed in your county?  I looked, 

he was still there and still at our address, so I 

was able to contact the gentleman at the voting 

poll place that's in charge and he was able to give 

me a phone number to call and I was able to call 

and spoke to a very nice lady and she sent me the 

letter to, what is it, contest, and that's where we 

are.  

Any questions?  

CHAIRMAN PREISSE:  Questions?  

Comments?  

MEMBER SEXTON:  I just have one.  I 

don't know if it's -- would be for staff, but it's 

saying here he voted in 2012, but I don't know.  

Did he vote from this address or where did he -- 

CHAIRMAN PREISSE:  It says right 

here, Michael (indicating).  He voted -- well, it 

doesn't say there, but presumably, it's that 

address.

MEMBER SEXTON:  I just noticed that 

he voted at the early vote center and I'm just 
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wondering if it was from this address.

MEMBER FREEDHOFF:  He lived there 

until 2014, I think, correct?  

MS. RATTAN:  Yes. 

MEMBER FREEDHOFF:  So he probably 

did vote from there.

MS. GIBBONS:  I believe so since 

it's the same precinct.

MEMBER SEXTON:  And he lived there 

before?  

MS. RATTAN:  Yes.  He and his wife 

are actually the ones that built my home.

MEMBER SEXTON:  And we don't have 

any activity since 2012?  

MS. HUMMER:  Can I ask Erin a 

question?  

How did you provide notice to the 

individual that is being challenged?  

MS. GIBBONS:  We sent a certified 

letter and we posted in the Daily Reporter.

MS. HUMMER:  And the certified 

letter would have been returned since it's to the 

address that, apparently, he doesn't -- 

MS. GIBBONS:  Yeah.  She has a 
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certified letter.

MS. HUMMER:  But you did post it in 

the Daily Reporter?  

MS. GIBBONS:  Yes. 

CHAIRMAN PREISSE:  Which I read on a 

daily basis.

MS. HUMMER:  You and I.  I think 

we're -- 

MEMBER MARINELLO:  So I'm surprised 

you didn't see his name in there.  

CHAIRMAN PREISSE:  See what the 

judges are up to.  

Okay.  Any further questions or 

comments for Michelle?  

MEMBER FREEDHOFF:  I do not. 

CHAIRMAN PREISSE:  I don't have any.  

MEMBER SEXTON:  Mr. Chairman, 

Michael Sexton.  I move that the board approve the 

challenge of right to vote filed by Michelle Rattan 

of 5336 Norton Road, Grove City, against Gabriel 

Jaszcz -- Jaszcz of 5336 -- 5336 Norton Road, Grove 

City, and order that Gabriel Jaszcz's registration 

be removed from the Franklin County BOE voting 

file. 
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CHAIRMAN PREISSE:  Doug Preisse.  

Second the motion. 

DEPUTY DIRECTOR PAYNE:  It's been 

properly moved and seconded.  All those in favor of 

the motion, signify by saying aye.

(Vote taken.)

DEPUTY DIRECTOR PAYNE:  All opposed, 

same sign.  

(No response.)

DEPUTY DIRECTOR PAYNE:  Motion 

carries.  Thank you very much. 

CHAIRMAN PREISSE:  Thank you for 

taking the time to -- 

Ms. RATTAN:  Thank you very much. 

CHAIRMAN PREISSE:  -- pay attention 

and to get the record cleared up.  Thank you.

DEPUTY DIRECTOR PAYNE:  The next 

item to agenda is the certification of candidates 

for the March 19th, 2024 primary election, and I 

will turn that over to Jeff Mackey, who is the 

manager of our petitions and filings department.  

MR. MACKEY:  Good afternoon.  The 

Board of Elections received 344 candidate 

petitions, of which 329 now appear on Exhibit A.  
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Exhibit A excludes the petitions of the three board 

members who are also running for office.  We 

reviewed all the petitions, found them to be timely 

filed, valid and sufficient.  

CHAIRMAN PREISSE:  I wonder if 

this -- is this related to -- 

MR. MACKEY:  I would note on your 

exhibit there of the recommended certification, 

Deborah Abbott has, just an hour and a half ago, 

notified us that she is withdrawing from the State 

Central Committee race in the 16th District.  I 

provided the court reporter with an updated 

exhibit, but I still have her on your exhibit.  

MS. HUMMER:  If it's on the exhibit 

that they are looking at, they'll have to move to 

amend the exhibit and remove that name. 

CHAIRMAN PREISSE:  There's a 

difference between the exhibit we're looking at and 

the one -- 

MR. MACKEY:  For the official 

record.

MS. HUMMER:  So I think there's a 

request to -- or motion to amend the exhibit to 

remove Deborah Abbott, he said, from Exhibit A. 
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CHAIRMAN PREISSE:  Okay.  Where is 

Deborah Abbott on here?  

MEMBER FREEDHOFF:  Page 9 at the 

bottom. 

CHAIRMAN PREISSE:  Then I will, Doug 

Preisse, move to remove the name of Deborah Abbott, 

candidate for Republican State Central Committee, 

16th District, from Exhibit A of today's board 

meeting. 

MEMBER MARINELLO:  Second. 

DEPUTY DIRECTOR PAYNE:  It's been 

properly moved and seconded.  All those in favor of 

the motion, signify by saying aye.

(Vote taken.)

DEPUTY DIRECTOR PAYNE:  All opposed, 

same sign.  

(No response.)

DEPUTY DIRECTOR PAYNE:  Motion 

carries.  

MR. MACKEY:  Staff recommends 

everyone else on that exhibit for approval 

certification. 

CHAIRMAN PREISSE:  Okay.  

MEMBER MARINELLO:  I move that the 
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board certify the March 19th, 2024 primary election 

ballot of those candidates listed on Exhibit A and 

that these petitions were filed timely and found to 

be valid and sufficient.

MS. HUMMER:  Exhibit A as amended. 

MEMBER MARINELLO:  As amended. 

CHAIRMAN PREISSE:  Doug Preisse, 

second. 

DEPUTY DIRECTOR PAYNE:  It's been 

properly moved and seconded.  All those in favor of 

the motion, signify by saying aye.

(Vote taken.)

DEPUTY DIRECTOR PAYNE:  All opposed, 

same sign.  

(No response.)

DEPUTY DIRECTOR PAYNE:  Motion 

carries. 

As you mentioned -- 

MR. MACKEY:  We also have reviewed 

the petition of Kimberly Marinello, candidate for 

Democratic County Central Committee for Columbus 

Ward 49.  Found her petition to be timely filed, 

valid and sufficient.  

DEPUTY DIRECTOR PAYNE:  So I think 
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probably a motion to accept -- 

MEMBER SEXTON:  A motion to accept 

Kim Marinello for 49. 

CHAIRMAN PREISSE:  Can I vote no 

or -- 

MEMBER FREEDHOFF:  I second. 

CHAIRMAN PREISSE:  Traitor.  

MEMBER FREEDHOFF:  I like Kim, yes.  

DEPUTY DIRECTOR PAYNE:  It's been 

properly moved and seconded.  All those in favor 

signify by saying -- 

CHAIRMAN PREISSE:  Do you want to do 

a roll call?  

DEPUTY DIRECTOR PAYNE:  Probably 

ought to do roll call.

Kim Marinello.

MEMBER MARINELLO:  Abstain.  

DEPUTY DIRECTOR PAYNE:  Doug 

Preisse. 

CHAIRMAN PREISSE:  Yes. 

DEPUTY DIRECTOR PAYNE:  Meredith 

Freedhoff.

MEMBER FREEDHOFF:  Yes.

DEPUTY DIRECTOR PAYNE:  And Mike 
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Sexton.

MEMBER SEXTON:  Yes. 

DEPUTY DIRECTOR PAYNE:  Motion 

carries.

MR. MACKEY:  Staff has reviewed the 

petition of Douglas Preisse, Republican County 

Central Committee candidate for Columbus Ward 2.  

Found his petition to be timely filed and valid and 

sufficient.  

MEMBER FREEDHOFF:  Mr. Chairman, 

Meredith Freedhoff.  I'd like to move that we 

accept that ballot.

MEMBER SEXTON:  Second.  

CHAIRMAN PREISSE:  I'll buy you a 

drink. 

DEPUTY DIRECTOR PAYNE:  It's been 

properly moved and seconded.  I'll go ahead and 

take roll. 

Kim Marinello.

MEMBER MARINELLO:  Yes.

DEPUTY DIRECTOR PAYNE:  Mike Sexton.

MEMBER SEXTON:  Yes.

DEPUTY DIRECTOR PAYNE:  Doug 

Preisse. 



1

2

3

4

5

6

7

8

9

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

26

CHAIRMAN PREISSE:  Abstain.  

DEPUTY DIRECTOR PAYNE:  And Meredith 

Freedhoff.

MEMBER FREEDHOFF:  Yes.  

DEPUTY DIRECTOR PAYNE:  Motion 

carries.  

MR. MACKEY:  Staff finally reviewed 

the petition of Meredith Freedhoff, a candidate for 

Republican State Central Committee for the 16th 

District.  Found her petition to be timely filed, 

valid and sufficient. 

CHAIRMAN PREISSE:  I would move to 

accept and certify that submission.

MEMBER SEXTON:  Second. 

DEPUTY DIRECTOR PAYNE:  It's been 

properly moved and seconded.  I'll go ahead and 

take roll.

Kim Marinello.

MEMBER MARINELLO:  Yes.  

DEPUTY DIRECTOR PAYNE:  Mike Sexton.

MEMBER SEXTON:  Yes. 

DEPUTY DIRECTOR PAYNE:  Doug 

Preisse.  

CHAIRMAN PREISSE:  Yes.  
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DEPUTY DIRECTOR PAYNE:  And Meredith 

Freedhoff.

MEMBER FREEDHOFF:  Abstain. 

DEPUTY DIRECTOR PAYNE:  

Congratulations.  

Next item on the agenda is the 

denial of certification of candidates, and I'll 

again turn that over to Jeff Mackey for Exhibit B.

MR. MACKEY:  Exhibit B has ten 

candidates whose petitions staff found either to be 

invalid or insufficient.  We do not recommend that 

these candidates be certified to the 2024 primary 

election ballot.  Information is detailed there, 

but if you have additional questions, I can just go 

with that. 

CHAIRMAN PREISSE:  And there was a 

little bit of back and forth, but just sort of for 

clarification, if somebody files, as these persons 

on Exhibit B have done and are denied access to the 

ballot for various deficiencies hereto described, 

they cannot run as a write-in; is that correct?  

MR. MACKEY:  That is correct. 

CHAIRMAN PREISSE:  According to the 

Ohio Revised Code. 
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DEPUTY DIRECTOR PAYNE:  For this 

office.  

CHAIRMAN PREISSE:  For the same 

office.

MEMBER FREEDHOFF:  I have another 

question.  

Can they challenge this?  

MR. MACKEY:  They can always ask the 

board to reconsider their decision if you decide to 

not certify them.

MEMBER FREEDHOFF:  So they would 

have to -- well, we would have to have talked to 

them if they would request -- maybe id they could 

question the signature?  They can't do that after 

this is certified?  

MR. MACKEY:  The board is welcome to 

hear any request for reconsideration that a 

candidate who is not certified may pose before you, 

yes.

MS. HUMMER:  And we will provide 

you, as we have in the past, with the legal 

guidance if that comes forward on the -- on your 

discretion and what you can and cannot do.  

CHAIRMAN PREISSE:  Well, based 
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upon -- are there any questions?  

MEMBER FREEDHOFF:  I asked mine. 

CHAIRMAN PREISSE:  I have no 

further.  

MEMBER FREEDHOFF:  Anymore 

questions?  

MEMBER SEXTON:  Just had one.  

On Michael Wedekind, it says the 

deficiency, the petition for candidate section on 

the petition is mostly absent.

MR. MACKEY:  Yes.

MEMBER SEXTON:  What is mostly 

absent?  

MR. MACKEY:  First line is there, 

but there's an entire paragraph after the first 

line that is missing from the petition that 

includes information that the signers of the 

petition are signing an agreement with.  There's a 

paragraph at the bottom two inches of that I don't 

think I included.

MS. HUMMER:  Can you describe what 

is missing for the court reporter?  

MR. MACKEY:  I think I brought a 

copy of the petition.  I'll go grab -- well, here's 
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my complete petition here.  So the part that is 

missing says:  We, the undersigned, qualified 

electors of the State of Ohio whose voting 

residence is in the county, city, village or 

township and members of the democratic party hereby 

certify that Michael Todd Wedekind, whose 

declaration of candidacy is filed herewith, is, in 

our opinion, well qualified to perform the duties 

of the office or position to which a person desires 

to be elected.  

CHAIRMAN PREISSE:  So the reverse 

side, he has everything necessary, but on the front 

side, he's missing the bottom part you just 

described?  

MR. MACKEY:  Right.  He has 

basically printed a 14-inch document on 11-inch 

paper, so the bottom three inches are missing. 

CHAIRMAN PREISSE:  What's missing on 

the first side?  

MR. MACKEY:  There's an area for the 

circulator to include their address, but that's not 

a requirement of a regular local candidate 

petition.

MEMBER SEXTON:  I would just make a 
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note, we should probably, in the future -- I mean, 

we've been through this several times with 

candidates in the past.  You know they go to the 

board's website, they print it out and then it's 

not complete because it's on 8-and-a-half-by-11 

paper and they see there's no option to sign it 

'cause it's cut off, so I don't know how we correct 

that in the future, but I know this happened 

several times in 2020 and -- 

CHAIRMAN PREISSE:  This is 

a -- our -- excuse me, Mr. Chairman.  This 

declaration of candidacy is a prescribed document 

by the Secretary of State, correct?  

MEMBER SEXTON:  That's my 

understanding.

DIRECTOR WHITE:  Correct. 

CHAIRMAN PREISSE:  We could try to 

find an 8-and-a-half-by- -- a shorter version.

MR. MACKEY:  And we also accept 

8-and-a-half-by-11 in petitions, but have to 

be -- has to be resized to fit the entire petition 

to there. 

CHAIRMAN PREISSE:  Does our 

website -- 
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MR. MACKEY:  It does indicate it's 

supposed to be printed on 14-inch paper.

DIRECTOR WHITE:  There's an 

instruction when you go to print the petition, if 

choose to do so on your phone, there's an 

instruction to print it on 8-and-a-half-by-14 

duplex two-sided.  Some people -- most people 

follow that instruction and some don't, so that's 

the circumstance that you have here is that 

instruction wasn't followed and so that portion of 

the petition was cut off. 

CHAIRMAN PREISSE:  Well -- and it 

was filed -- or, rather, it was followed on the 

two-sidedness, but not on the length.  

DIRECTOR WHITE:  Correct.

MEMBER SEXTON:  Right.  That would 

have been here (indicating). 

MR. MACKEY:  And we're in the middle 

of redesigning that whole section of our website 

'cause the technology is no longer acceptable to 

the data center, so we'll further highlight that.

MS. HUMMER:  And I think what you're 

saying is maybe when you go to print, that there's 

something that flashes that says, are you using 



1

2

3

4

5

6

7

8

9

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

33

8-by-14 or something like that.

DIRECTOR WHITE:  Yeah.  We'll have 

to be more explicit.

MEMBER SEXTON:  Or a required field 

where if you don't fill out 8-and-a-half-by-14, it 

won't print it or something like that.  

Okay.  Thank you.  

MEMBER FREEDHOFF:  Can I ask you one 

more question?  Are these candidates notified by 

the board?  

MR. MACKEY:  Yes.  Got the letters 

printed already and they'll go out this afternoon.

MEMBER FREEDHOFF:  Thank you.

MEMBER SEXTON:  And you said they do 

have a five-day period if they want to?  

MR. MACKEY:  They have as long as 

they want, but eventually the ballots will be 

printed and we'll start voting and stuff.

MEMBER FREEDHOFF:  Mr. Chairman, 

Meredith Freedhoff.  I move that the board deny 

certification to candidates listed on Exhibit B, 

and that these candidates will not appear in the 

March 19, 2024 primary election ballot. 

MEMBER MARINELLO:  Second.
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DEPUTY DIRECTOR PAYNE:  It's been 

properly moved and seconded.  All those in favor of 

the motion, signify by saying aye.

(Vote taken.)

DEPUTY DIRECTOR PAYNE:  All opposed, 

same sign.  

(No response.)

DEPUTY DIRECTOR PAYNE:  Motion 

carries.  

The next item to agenda is the 

certification of issues on Exhibit C.  And, again, 

I'll turn that over to Jeff Mackey.

MR. MACKEY:  Exhibit C includes 

seven questions that were filed with our office.  I 

shouldn't really have included those last two that 

were filed in Pickaway County and Madison County.  

I apologize.  So the first seven there.  

CHAIRMAN PREISSE:  Well, do we need 

to amend this exhibit as well because we're not 

authorized to -- 

DIRECTOR WHITE:  Yeah.  I would do 

that. 

CHAIRMAN PREISSE:  -- to confirm?  

MR. MACKEY:  The board doesn't 
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actually need to certify these.  We always do out 

of just recognizing that they have been filed with 

us and that they're going to appear on the ballot.

MS. HUMMER:  If they're going to 

take action on it, then they have to take action 

with the correct document. 

CHAIRMAN PREISSE:  So let's -- I 

think what I'm hearing from counsel is we're going 

to move to modify Exhibit C to strike the Teays 

Valley Local School District issue and the 

Madison-Plains Local School District issue from 

Exhibit C, and I so move. 

MEMBER MARINELLO:  Second. 

DEPUTY DIRECTOR PAYNE:  It's been 

properly moved and seconded.  All those in favor of 

the motion, signify by saying aye.  

(Vote taken.)

DEPUTY DIRECTOR PAYNE:  All opposed, 

same sign.  

(No response.)

DEPUTY DIRECTOR PAYNE:  Motion 

carries.  

MEMBER SEXTON:  And I would move 

that the board certify Exhibit C as amended.  
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CHAIRMAN PREISSE:  To the 

March 19th, 2024?  

MEMBER SEXTON:  Yes. 

CHAIRMAN PREISSE:  And I'll second. 

DEPUTY DIRECTOR PAYNE:  It's been 

properly moved and seconded.  All those in favor of 

the motion signify, by saying aye.  

(Vote taken.)

DEPUTY DIRECTOR PAYNE:  All opposed, 

same sign.  

(No response.)

DEPUTY DIRECTOR PAYNE:  Motion 

carries. 

Again, I'll turn it over to Jeff 

Mackey for the certification of local options on 

Exhibit D.  

MR. MACKEY:  The board also received 

seven petitions for local options.  One of the 

questions posed both a weekday and Sunday sales 

option.  The Westerville 5-C local option for the 

North High Brewing Company.  The rest were all 

Sunday sales.  Staff reviewed those petitions along 

with legal counsel and found them to be timely 

filed, valid and sufficient.  
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MEMBER MARINELLO:  I move that the 

board certify to the March 19th, 2024 primary 

election ballot, those local options listed on 

Exhibit D, and that these local options were filed 

timely and found to be valid and sufficient. 

CHAIRMAN PREISSE:  Doug Preisse, 

second the motion. 

DEPUTY DIRECTOR PAYNE:  It's been 

properly moved and seconded.  All those in favor of 

the motion, signify by saying aye.  

(Vote taken.)

DEPUTY DIRECTOR PAYNE:  All opposed, 

same sign.  

(No response.)

DEPUTY DIRECTOR PAYNE:  Motion 

carries. 

The next item on the agenda is, from 

time to time, we get a request from candidates to 

appear on the ballot with a different time from 

which they were registered, so, again, I'll turn 

that over to Jeff Mackey.

MR. MACKEY:  So a candidate's 

nickname may be printed on the ballot.  

CHAIRMAN PREISSE:  Okay.  Hang on.  
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Where are we?  

MS. GIBBONS:  Request for alternate 

ballot names. 

CHAIRMAN PREISSE:  Okay.  We only 

have one?  

DEPUTY DIRECTOR PAYNE:  We have one.

MR. MACKEY:  So nicknames may be 

printed on the ballot if a nickname is a natural 

derivative of the candidate's legal name.  

Generally, we handle this administratively if 

they're like "Bob" for "Robert," "Bill" for 

"William."  Ms. Sharrah is registered as Besmira 

Sharrah.  She's a candidate -- 

CHAIRMAN PREISSE:  Do we have paper 

on this, or no?  

MEMBER FREEDHOFF:  No.

MEMBER MARINELLO:  I don't have 

anything. 

CHAIRMAN PREISSE:  Okay.  I'm sorry.  

Go ahead, please. 

MR. MACKEY:  Besmira Sharrah, who is 

registered as "Besmira Sharrah" is a candidate for 

the 16th Ohio senate seat, has written us a letter, 

I thought you had, but it says:  I hope this letter 
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finds you well.  I'm writing to inform you of a 

request regarding my name that I would like to 

appear on the ballot for the upcoming election.  My 

legal name is Besmira Sharrah, B-E-S-M-I-R-A, 

however, I am generally known and referred to as 

Besa Sharrah, B-E-S-A.  I kindly request that my 

name be listed as Besa Sharrah on the ballot, as 

this is the name by which I am commonly recognized.  

I understand that the accuracy of the information 

on the ballot is of the upmost importance.  I 

appreciate your attention to this matter.  If there 

are any additional steps or documents required of 

this process, this request, please let me know and 

I will promptly provide them.  Thank you for your 

understanding and assistance in this matter.  I 

look forward to participating in the upcoming 

election as "Besa Sharrah."  

MEMBER MARINELLO:  Would you say 

again her legal name?  

MR. MACKEY:  Besmira, B-E-S-M-I-R-A. 

MEMBER MARINELLO:  Who is Vera?  Did 

you say "Vera" ever?  

DIRECTOR WHITE:  "Besmira."

MR. MACKEY:  No, "Besmira."
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DIRECTOR WHITE:  Full legal name. 

CHAIRMAN PREISSE:  I can speak with 

some small authority being half Albanian, I think, 

alone on the board.  And Besa is, indeed, a native 

of Albania, and I've known her for many, many years 

only as "Besa."  To the extent that Besa is a 

derivative of "Besmira" in Albanian, which I can 

tell you it is, I think it holds that it probably 

stands to reason that it would be in English as 

well, so now you have my -- 

MEMBER SEXTON:  Mr. Chairman, I move 

that the board accept the name change of 

"Besmira Sharrah" to "Besa Sharrah" as an 

alternative of -- alternate ballot name for the 

March 19th, 2024 primary election ballot.  

CHAIRMAN PREISSE:  (Speaking foreign 

language.)

I second the motion. 

MEMBER MARINELLO:  Are you showing 

off now?  

CHAIRMAN PREISSE:  I am. 

DEPUTY DIRECTOR PAYNE:  It's been 

properly moved and seconded.  All those in favor of 

the motion, signify by saying aye.
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(Vote taken.)

DEPUTY DIRECTOR PAYNE:  All opposed, 

same sign.  

(No response.)

DEPUTY DIRECTOR PAYNE:  Motion 

carries.  Thank you, Jeff. 

The next item on the agenda is the 

E.E. Ward contract extension, and that's the 

company that loads and transports our voting 

equipment to and from the polling locations.  So 

I'll turn that over to Director White.

DIRECTOR WHITE:  Thank you, David.  

Good afternoon.  This is just our 

standard extension with E.E. Ward.  This is our 

third extension for this transportation contract.  

We originally entered into this agreement in the 

summer of 2020, so this is our last extension on 

this contract.  And so pending the board's 

approval, once we do get approval on this, we'll 

have to go back out to bid for a new transportation 

vendor, and we're currently working with the 

purchasing department to do that.  So pending any 

questions, we'd ask that you approve this contract.  

CHAIRMAN PREISSE:  I've asked this 
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question every time the issue comes up and 

repeatedly, for many, many years you guys have said 

they do a good job.

DIRECTOR WHITE:  They do a fantastic 

job. 

CHAIRMAN PREISSE:  I think they've 

changed ownership, haven't they?  

DIRECTOR WHITE:  No.  Not since I've 

been here, they've not.  Yeah. 

CHAIRMAN PREISSE:  Okay.

DEPUTY DIRECTOR PAYNE:  As a matter 

of fact, they were the answer to a Jeopardy 

question not long ago.  They are the longest 

minority-owned business in the United States of 

America. 

MEMBER MARINELLO:  Wow.  I didn't 

know that and I watch Jeopardy. 

CHAIRMAN PREISSE:  That's great.  

Well, let's see.  Who's up?  Meredith, if you're 

satisfied, or do you have any questions?  

MEMBER FREEDHOFF:  I have no 

questions.  

Mr. Chairman, Meredith Freedhoff.  I 

move that the board authorize the director and 
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deputy director to enter into a contact with 

E.E. Ward for a period of one year, January 1, '24 

to December 31, '24 for the loading and transport 

of election equipment to and from polling locations 

in an amount not to exceed $300,000. 

MEMBER MARINELLO:  I second. 

DEPUTY DIRECTOR PAYNE:  It's been 

properly moved and seconded.  All those in favor of 

the motion, signify by saying aye.

(Vote taken.)

DEPUTY DIRECTOR PAYNE:  All opposed, 

same sign.  

(No response.)

DEPUTY DIRECTOR PAYNE:  Motion 

carries.  

The next item on the agenda is the 

purchase of poll worker training manuals, and I 

will turn that over to Chris Bender, the supervisor 

of our precinct election officials department to 

explain what those are.  

MR. BENDER:  This is the printing of 

the manuals we use to train poll workers for every 

election.  We've used Hopkins Printing probably 

since as long as I've been here, if not longer, so 
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probably a good four or five years.  They are 

consistently the most affordable vendor that we've 

reached out to.  They have great customer service 

and we have had no issues with them going forward. 

CHAIRMAN PREISSE:  They're local 

here?  

MR. BENDER:  Yes. 

CHAIRMAN PREISSE:  Oh, yeah.  

Citygate Drive, Columbus.  

MEMBER MARINELLO:  No questions?  

CHAIRMAN PREISSE:  Not from me. 

MEMBER MARINELLO:  I move that the 

board authorize the purchase of 5,000 poll worker 

training manuals for the March 2024 primary 

election in the amount of in $33,500. 

CHAIRMAN PREISSE:  Doug Preisse, 

second the motion. 

DEPUTY DIRECTOR PAYNE:  It's been 

properly moved and seconded.  All those in favor of 

the motion, signify by saying aye.  

(Vote taken.)

DEPUTY DIRECTOR PAYNE:  All opposed, 

same sign.

(No response.)  
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DEPUTY DIRECTOR PAYNE:  Motion 

carries.  Thank you, Chris.  

Next item on the agenda is the Blue 

ware software licensing amendment agreement.  I 

will turn that over the Matt Kelly, who is the 

manager of absentee department to explain what that 

is.  

MR. KELLY:  Good afternoon, 

Mr. Chairman and members of the board.  In front of 

you is an annual maintenance agreement that we have 

with our vendor for our ReliaVote system, 

BlueCrest.  The amended version from last year 

includes a 3.1 percent price increase that's 

represented by the request of $99,957.44.  This 

covers the annual parts agreement that we have with 

the company, so when we have a part break down on 

the machine, we have approximately $15,000 

allocated for those additional parts.  We're doing 

preventive maintenance on the machine in January, 

and, again, we'll do preventive maintenance check 

on the machine during our down time in the summer.  

This also includes our annual license fee for the 

software or the operating systems for both the 

inserter and the sorter as well as labor coverage 
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for our technician that we have onsite during the 

election for the setup and both for the first day 

that we run ballots.  We also use the technician 

for the maintenance in the summertime and the 

maintenance pre-election every cycle.  

So before you is the request for 

$99,957.44 for this year's annual agreement with 

BlueCrest, and I ask for your approval.  

DEPUTY DIRECTOR PAYNE:  Thank you, 

Matt.

DIRECTOR WHITE:  Thanks, Matt.

CHAIRMAN PREISSE:  We're happy with 

them?  

MR. KELLY:  We're happy with them 

and we're upgrading the software as well.  They 

were at Pitney Bowes company and they were spun off 

to a new company called BlueCrest, and they are 

sunsetting the Pitney Bowes software because Pitney 

Bowes doesn't make the software anymore, so they've 

created their own software, so we're installing 

that later this month.  That was something the 

board approved last year. 

MEMBER FREEDHOFF:  Okay.  And what 

is covered under election labor coverage?  That's a 
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very high number there.  

MR. KELLY:  Right.  There's a local 

technician, the company has a local technician who 

services a wide variety of companies.  In fact, the 

county uses him at their mailroom downtown as well.  

He comes in and if there's a major malfunction with 

the system, he can install the parts, he can help 

our -- our two ballot technicians that we have here 

onsite, our full-time employees, he helps them with 

the election setup of the machine, and our D&R 

staff, our two staff that are back there with him 

at all times make sure that, you know, he's there 

checking all the machine parts so the machine runs 

and is tested properly.  We make sure that 

BlueCrest has a technician onsite the very first 

day we run ballots to make sure nothing happens, 

and then if we need him every single day that we're 

running ballots, he will be here for that.  

Chances are, when we have a smaller 

primary election, we don't need him every single 

day, but we budget for those technician hours.  If 

we just billed by the hour, I believe it's close to 

$400 an hour for the technician, so this represents 

a block of those hours.
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MEMBER FREEDHOFF:  So you may use 

it, you may not?  

MR. KELLY:  We probably will use it 

in 2024, yeah.  

CHAIRMAN PREISSE:  Okay.  Thank you.  

MEMBER SEXTON:  Mr. Mr. Chairman, 

Michael Sexton.  I move that the board authorize 

the director and deputy director to amend the 

existing maintenance contract, BlueCrest, for the 

updating of the ReliaVote software and maintenance 

on the sorter and inserter in the amount of 

$99,957.44.  This contract amendment will begin 

January 1 of 2024 and end December 31st, 2024. 

CHAIRMAN PREISSE:  Doug Preisse, 

second the motion. 

DEPUTY DIRECTOR PAYNE:  It's been 

properly moved and seconded.  All those in favor of 

the motion, signify by saying aye.  

(Vote taken.)

DEPUTY DIRECTOR PAYNE:  All opposed, 

same sign.

(No response.)  

DEPUTY DIRECTOR PAYNE:  Motion 

carries.  
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The next item on the agenda is the 

promotion of Chad Fracker, and I'll turn that over 

to Director White.

DIRECTOR WHITE:  Thank you, David.  

Chad Fracker is our customer service 

liaison.  He came to the board this year and 

made -- we hired him on as a full-time member of 

our staff, democratic member of our staff.  He 

works out front.  He helps to manage our front 

desk, our call center, call volume when we have to 

bring on additional employees to manage calls, he 

works with security.  And so he's been a great 

employee, and so with the upcoming election, 2024 

presidential election, and the purchase of the new 

Tenex touch pads, which the board approved back in 

November, we wanted to take an opportunity to put 

some additional staff in our election operations 

department and we feel that with the new touch pads 

and the new e-poll books, there's a necessity 

there.  So we're asking Chad to move to that 

department and to work with Carla and her team and 

help manage election operations.  So we're excited 

to have him move, and pending any questions, we ask 

for approval. 
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CHAIRMAN PREISSE:  And Chad is a 

democrat or republican?  

DIRECTOR WHITE:  He's a democrat.  

CHAIRMAN PREISSE:  And what does 

that do with the balance of our numerical R and Ds?  

DIRECTOR WHITE:  So currently, 

there's a full-time republican and democrat in that 

department.  And so for our 2024 budget, we made a 

request and were approved some additional full-time 

positions, four to be exact, and so I think David 

and I had talked and we wanted to put another 

republican and democrat in that department because 

of the necessity of work volume and necessity of 

the presidential election coming up, so this would 

fill one of the spots.  

DEPUTY DIRECTOR PAYNE:  But it's 

still 26/26, if that's -- 

CHAIRMAN PREISSE:  That was sort of 

my question.

DIRECTOR WHITE:  Oh, yeah.  I 

apologize.  The balance of employees stays the 

same. 

CHAIRMAN PREISSE:  So he's getting 

out of the oil exploration business and getting 
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into elections?  

DIRECTOR WHITE:  Yes. 

MEMBER MARINELLO:  Mr. Chairman, I 

move that the board promote Chad Fracker to work as 

an election operations specialist in the election 

operations department at a rate of 24.76 per hour 

and that this promotion be made effective as of 

December 18th, 2023. 

CHAIRMAN PREISSE:  Doug Preisse, 

second the motion.

DEPUTY DIRECTOR PAYNE:  It's been 

properly moved and seconded.  All those in favor of 

the motion, signify by saying aye. 

(Vote taken.)

DEPUTY DIRECTOR PAYNE:  All opposed, 

same sign.  

(No response.)

DEPUTY DIRECTOR PAYNE:  Motion 

carries.  That's a -- it was a little higher 

initially and it's a great promotion. 

The next item on the agenda is the 

BOE full-time employee pay raise.  As the board 

members are probably aware, the county 

commissioners authorized a three percent 
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across-the-board pay raise for all non-bargaining 

employees at the county level.  They additionally 

offered a one percent merit pay, which is reflected 

in Exhibit E, so I would ask you to take a look at 

that, and any questions you could ask either myself 

or Director White.  

So Exhibit E does reflect that every 

full-time employee here got a three percent 

across-the-board raise, and I believe there were 11 

republicans that split the one percent and seven or 

so democrats that did the same.  

CHAIRMAN PREISSE:  Good with me.  

Questions from the board?  

MEMBER FREEDHOFF:  Mr. Chairman, 

Meredith Freedhoff.  I move that the board approve 

a pay increase to all full-time BOE staff as shown 

in Exhibit E.  

CHAIRMAN PREISSE:  Again, Doug.  

Let's see if you agree.

MEMBER SEXTON:  I'll second. 

DEPUTY DIRECTOR PAYNE:  It's been 

properly moved and seconded.  All those in favor of 

the motion, signify by saying aye.

(Vote taken.)



1

2

3

4

5

6

7

8

9

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

53

DEPUTY DIRECTOR PAYNE:  All opposed, 

same sign.

(No response.)

DEPUTY DIRECTOR PAYNE:  Motion 

carries.  

I don't believe there are anymore 

items on the agenda.  

CHAIRMAN PREISSE:  Move to adjourn. 

MEMBER MARINELLO:  Second.  

CHAIRMAN PREISSE:  We're adjourned.  

DEPUTY DIRECTOR PAYNE:  Seeing no 

objection, we're adjourned. 

- - -

Thereupon, the regular meeting 

concluded at approximately 4:00 p.m.  

- - -
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C E R T I F I C A T E

- - -

THE STATE OF OHIO:
SS:

COUNTY OF FRANKLIN:

I, Kimberly Kaz, Registered 
Professional Reporter and Notary Public in and for 
the State of Ohio, do hereby certify that the 
foregoing is a true, correct, and complete written 
transcript of the proceedings in this matter;
     That the foregoing was taken by me 
stenographically and transcribed by me with 
computer-aided transcription; 

     That the foregoing occurred at the 
aforementioned time and place;

/s/Kimberly Kaz, RPR_________________________

Notary Public, State of Ohio

My Commission Expires:  March 31, 2028.

- - -








































































































